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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, May 3, 2006 in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, California, 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.

3. 
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Others Present:

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Business Services
J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D, Vice President, Academic Affairs

Carol Green, Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Claffey for approval of the agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Daryl Halls, assisted by Sam Shelton, of the Solano Transportation Authority (STA), informed the Board of the Safe Routes to School Study, a program aimed at promoting walking and bicycling to school and improving traffic safety.  Copies of the PowerPoint presentation on Safe Routes to School Study were also distributed to Board members.  Mr. Halls invited representation from the Solano College Board or a staff member to serve on a task force with representatives from all school districts in the county to identify safety concerns.  Representation will also be sought from the Board of Supervisors and city councils.  Board members were asked to notify Dr. Perfumo by the next meeting if they were interested in serving as the SCC representative.  The SCC representative is needed before August and notification to the STA upon appointment.  
Robert Johnson, Dean of the Career Technical Education Division, expressed his concern, as a Dean, about the impact the Academic Senate’s proposed online course moratorium has on the ability to meet student needs.  The Career Technical Education Division is ready to undergo curriculum review in the fall and many programs within the Division have online courses.  Dean Johnson stated that the issue is a mutual agreement item with the Board because it affects curriculum. He encouraged the Board to consider that the Senate resolution not be put into effect because of its impact on our potential for FTES growth and issues with facilities (until new buildings are constructed).  
Sarah Nordin, Criminal Justice Instructor and Online Coordinator, asked the Board to consider the following pertinent ramifications that would occur as a result of the recent online moratorium before concurring by mutual agreement with the Academic Senate on the online course moratorium: 

--It has never been shown by any authority that SCC is out of compliance with Title 5. (On March 10, 2006, the substantive change report was approved by the Accrediting Commission which verified that the correct approval process was followed to offer online courses.) 

--A moratorium will not allow online students to finish their degrees online.
--A moratorium will drive away online students and force them to complete degrees at competing colleges.  

--Potentially new faculty would be less inclined to apply for employment at Solano. 
--A moratorium will stop our agreement with the Gemological Institute of America that offers a business degree, primarily to international students.
--The moratorium will present a picture of an institution in retrograde.  
Professor Nordin stated that the online course moratorium would impose a detriment to the online program and should not be allowed.   

Trustee Claffey stated that he had received approximately 20 emails on the online course moratorium, primarily from military and firemen.  He stated that one of our core values is access to education and he expressed his concern that the moratorium would deny access to education.  
He further commented that online courses are the wave of the future.  Trustee Claffey asked the Senate to provide their position paper on the subject of online courses to him for further study.
On behalf of the Speech Team, Dr. Gary Dreibelbis, informed the Governing Board that Solano’s Speech Team won the National Championship in speech.  Solano is now ranked #2 overall among community colleges from 1935 to the present.   Janene Whitesell, Greg Poff and Neil Glines were the speech coaches for the championship team. The Gold Medal Team consisted of SCC students Paul Starbuck and Elvis Leiban.  
Dr. Dreibelbis also stated that the Fine and Applied Arts Division is really excited about Leslie Rota becoming the new Dean of the Division, pending Board approval.  He expressed appreciation to the search committee, Dr. Jones and Dr. Perfumo for their time and work.  

Janene Whitesell presented the trophy won at the national speech tournament.  Coach Whitesell announced that Solano won first place in debate and third place in overall sweepstakes.  She also expressed appreciation to Dr. Perfumo and Dr. Jones for providing funding for the team’s expenses to participate in the national competition.  Dr. Perfumo asked Coach Whitesell to extend her congratulations to the students.  
Janene Whitesell distributed invitations to Board members for the art reception for the current show in the Dorothy Herger Art Gallery:  “Context:  A Blending of Images and Language” on May 11, 2006, 1:30 – 3:00 p.m. 

Debbie Berrett, Work Experience Coordinator, expressed her strong support for online courses indicating that she has been involved in online education either as a student, instructional designer or faculty since 1997.  Through participation in the Chancellor’s Advisory Committee for Workforce Development, Professor Berrett designed and ran the first pilot program offering work experience online in California.  She voiced her opinion about the moratorium and stated that we should be doing all we can to get a full degree offering online.  She also shared information from the Sloan Consortium report on the state of online education in United States higher education.  Professor Berrett also informed the Board that nearly 100 students tried to add one of her online courses last semester.  Professor Berrett urged the Board to honor the work of the Online Coordinator.
Erica Smith, student and working mother of five, shared her perspective about online courses and spoke of the advantages that online courses offer to students, especially in terms of flexibility. 

Sheryl Scott, CSEA Chief Public Relations Officer and Executive Board Member, delivered the first CSEA Newsletter to the Board.  The newsletter will be provided monthly. Cynthia Simon, CSEA President, also distributed buttons to Board members in recognition of Classified Employees Week, May 15-19, 2006 and invited Board members to join in the celebrations taking place that week to recognize classified employees.    A barbeque for classified employees will be held on May 19.
Shawn Bee and Shari Papadopoulos, dance production class members, invited Board members to the show on May 12 and distributed written invitations.  Shawn stated that ASSC, the Asian Pacific Islanders Club and the Performing Arts Club will help to sponsor the dance production.  Dr. Perfumo and Dr. Jones commented that funding for the program was increased last year and funding will also be increased this year for the program.  In answer to Trustee Claffey’s question on whether other courses required additional costs to students, Dr. Perfumo noted that, as an example, nursing students and cosmetology students are required to pay for additional course materials.  
Jeanine Wernecke, student, stressed the importance of online courses and how online courses can be an incentive and help parents become a role model for their children.  She asked the Board not to place a moratorium on the online courses, especially for the sake of military students. 

Phi Theta Kappa Recognition for Students:  

Board President Wilkerson presented certificates to the following outstanding students:  

Faraz Ghoddosi – 2006 All-USA  Academic Team (gold medal) and All-USA Academic Third Team for Community and Junior Colleges

Kevin Y. Liang – 2006 All California Community College Team 
Dr. Perfumo congratulated the students who also received a round of applause and had their photographs taken by Nancy Hopkins, Public Information Officer.  

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Tara Norman, Governing Board Representative reported that:

--Shawn Bee and Lillian Nelson will attend the 2006 Spring General Assembly of the Student Senate for California Community Colleges on May 6-7.

-- ASSC members are coordinating the Ambassadors’ Program.
--ASSC approved expending $26,000 to support a proposal for a memorial groundskeeping plan for administrators, faculty, staff and students.
--10 ASSC senators attended the Black Caucus Conference last week.
--ASSC purchased banners for “Solano Daze,” club promo days, and student elections.
--ASSC is concerned about the children’s program asking for funding from ASSC for a condemned play fixture; the matter was handled immediately by Dr. Jones.  

--ASSC wishes to thank Dr. Perfumo for participating in the recent Student Forum.
--two days are left of “Solano Daze” activities.
--Sports Recognition Day is May 4.
--election results were ratified at the April 18 meeting and are as follows:  President - Shawn Bee; Vice President – Kitzia Herrera-Gutierrez; Legislative Advocate - José Ramirez and Student Trustee – Lillian Nelson.

--ASSC granted funds for the requests from the following:   MESA, SACNES, Handball Club, AGS, Alena Hairston, African-American Studies, and Peace Club for a total of  $3,177.50.   

Ms. Norman reported that ASSC has discussed the online course issue.  Student Trustee Spillner stated that the item will be on next week’s ASSC agenda with a follow-up report to the Board.  

The following new ASSC officers present in the audience were introduced to the Governing Board:  Shawn Bee, José Ramirez and Lillian Nelson. 
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Senate has been dealing with concerns about the current online program for the last several months and our need to come into compliance with Title 5 and the distance education guidelines.  Campus forums and workshops have been conducted.  SCC hosted the chair of the State Academic Senate Technology Committee, Pat James-Hahn.  Erin Farmer, Curriculum Committee Chair and Academic Senate President Kropp attended five sessions on distance education during the fall and spring Plenary.  She read excerpts from Title 5 (sections 55211, 55213 and 55215). Academic Senate President  Kropp stated that because the Senate takes its Title 5 mandated responsibility for the curriculum process very seriously and after lengthy debate with the local Senate as well as consultation with Executive Council members of the State Academic Senate, the Solano College Academic Senate voted on May 1 to impose a moratorium on the approval of new distance education courses, pending correction of non-compliance regarding Title 5 issues and evidence of progress in addressing faculty working conditions such as workload, class assignments, class size and faculty training which directly impacts the quality of online delivery.  Academic Senate President Kropp read the Senate’s resolution imposing the moratorium on online courses effective Fall Semester 2006 with a review before the close of the Academic Senate at the end of the semester.  The vote was seven in favor and five opposed.  The Senate President did not vote.   Academic Senate President Kropp emphasized that no one will be kept out of existing online courses and that the moratorium is only temporary pending Title 5 issues.  Academic Senate President Kropp stated that existing distance education courses will be  brought into compliance in an orderly fashion as part of the regular curriculum review process which occurs every five years per division.  In April, a working group consisting of three Senate representatives together with the Curriculum Chair, five members of the Online Committee and two CTA representatives (President and Chief Negotiator) began meeting to discuss the issues and develop policy proposals that would correct the identified problems.  
Dale Crandall-Bear presented an update on the progress of the working group thus far.  Professor Crandall-Bear stated that the task was to bring the faculty together to discuss the issues, challenges and weaknesses to strengthen the online program for future growth.  He stated the 
work group has developed addendum forms for the course approval process and the documentation form to document instructor contact.  The forms will be sent to the Curriculum Committee for approval.  The work group has completed an outline of a training program for faculty to insure that all faculty who teach online have the necessary skills to develop quality education online.  A permanent standing committee (subcommittee of the Academic Senate) has also been established that will be exclusively devoted to questions on distance education.   The subcommittee consists of elected representatives from each division, student representatives, CTA and administration representatives.  The work group has also considered how the library and counseling will be integrated and what issues related to online will need to become part of the collective bargaining agreement. 
Trustee Honeychurch expressed his preliminary view of the matter by stating his belief that the Senate has made a tremendous error in judgment by making this recommendation as the moratorium sabotages the Senate, the students and the institution as a whole. He stated that the Board is very disturbed by the Senate’s action.  In response, Academic Senate President Kropp stated that the moratorium is a positive statement that demonstrates the high value the institution places on the integrity of the online courses.  Ms. Kropp attempted to re-assure Trustee Honeychurch that she had worked with several representatives from the State Academic Senate on what is and what is not appropriate for union involvement and advice given to other community college districts on distance education Title 5 compliance.  
Trustee Ubalde also stated that he was appalled by the Senate’s action.  Trustee Claffey asked Academic Senate President Kropp to be very specific when providing the Board with what is out of compliance and the Senate’s specific concerns.  Dr. Perfumo stated that she will share a paper that all the vice presidents prepared in response to the initial white paper done by the faculty to address the inaccuracies and where we are in compliance. Dr. Perfumo stated that Dr. Jones and she have tried to express the desire for the Senate to work in a more collaborative way in resolving this conflict between the faculty members.  

Shared Governance Council  

Dr. Jay Field reported the following from the April 26 Shared Governance Council meeting: (1) presentation of updated Administrative/Business Services policies; (2) institutional goals for 2006-07 of which changes will be brought back to SGC for approval at the next meeting;  and (3) suggested modifications to all job announcements that would include a more appropriate diversity statement and replacing the requirement for a certificate for typing and typing speed with a requirement for computer skills.  

(c)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

Alpha Gamma Sigma State Scholarship Winners:
--Kevin Liang won the Ed Walsh Outstanding Service Award and Yanhong Guo and Sterling deMille won the Kathleen Loly Academic Awards.  Diane White, AGS Advisor, informed that all three of SCC’s entrants won awards for which we are very proud:  Kevin Liang, Yanhong Guo and Sterling deMille.  The students were congratulated again and honored with a round of applause.  
 --this is the last Board meeting for Student Trustee Makenzie Spillner who has been accepted at all four universities to which she has applied. Student Trustee Spillner will join Kevin Liang in attending UC Berkeley.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Makenzie for serving so enthusiastically as Student Trustee this past year.  Board President Wilkerson also extended congratulations to Makenzie Spillner who was also honored with a round of applause.    
--she was incredibly proud of the students and faculty for Solano’s Speech and Debate Team’s ability to capture the national championship. 
--Terri Pearson-Bloom was selected Bay Valley Conference Coach of the Year for softball.   Coach Pearson-Bloom and softball team members will be recognized at a future meeting.  

--the Staff Development Committee, led by Professor Chuck Spillner, has organized a triathlon for fall Flex Cal on Wednesday, August 16; signups need to be completed by May 19.  

--Board members were invited to the art exhibition mentioned earlier in the meeting by Professor Janene Whitesell.   
--a Board subcommittee is needed for the selection of the two new members of the Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC).  Board President Wilkerson appointed Trustees Ubalde and Claffey who volunteered to serve as the Board’s subcommittee.   

--SCC hosted the Bay Valley Conference swimming and diving championship.  Student Trustee Makenzie Spillner participated in the event.
--events were held for MESA and EOPS to celebrate the successes of the students in these programs.  Cynthia Simon was commended for the outstanding job she did in organizing the EOPS event.  

--Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson and Dr. Perfumo will attend the upcoming trustees conference; Pat Cordry will attend workshops designed for executive coordinators.  
--the Foundation Donor Appreciation Breakfast will be held on May 9 in the Board Room; all Board members were invited to attend.
 --a faculty/staff appreciation event will be held on May 9 in the back half of the cafeteria.
--the Foundation will meet at C.C. Yin’s office in Vacaville to do Board planning and recognition on May 11 at 8:00 a.m.  

--on May 12, 5-8 pm, the Retirement & Recognition event will be held.  Professor Maria Santiago and Professor Bob DaPrato are leading the event.  Board members are encouraged to attend and RSVP to Pat Cordry.  Also on May 12, the High School partnership meeting will be held from 2 to 4 p.m. in the Board Room.  Board Members were invited to attend.  
--on May 23, the Fire Fighters graduation will be held from 6 to 8 p.m.   

--on May 24, at the Benicia Clocktower, the Nursing Pinning Ceremony will be held.  Later  on May 24, Commencement will be held.  Board members will assemble at 7:00 p.m. in Room 1725 for the processional.   Further instructions about graduation will be provided by Vice President Fisher and Director of Student Development Shirley Lewis.

The recruitment update was attached to the written Superintendent/President’ Report which was provided to Board members.  

· Bond Update

Vice President Hendrickson reported that:

--since the Vallejo project was awarded, construction trailers are arriving.  Vice President Hendrickson executed the award letter on behalf of the District.  The letter was prepared by the Kitchell staff.  

--Building 400 award appears later on the May 3 agenda.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that the expectation of many large contractors is to assure that they have minimum site supervision present.  

--bids were opened at 2 p.m. on May 3 for the 700/800/annex project.  Four bids were received where each bid was at or below the most recent construction cost estimate. An agenda item to award the bid will be submitted for the May 17 meeting.    
--the next CBOC meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 8, 2006.  

Regarding the timeline for construction at the Vallejo site, Scott Colt indicated that midway though the fall term of 2007 some people and functions will be moved into the new facility.   Classes are not expected to be scheduled until the spring term of 2008.  

Trustee Ubalde asked why three jobs were added to the project:  Project Superintendent,  full onsite project engineer and administrative support.     Vice President Hendrickson stated that this is a typical pattern for general contractors bidding for public work staff at this level.  Specifying in contract isn’t a cost item because this is how they are staffed.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that when we do construction cost estimating, we estimate to the normal standard of construction expenses, including proper site supervision. 
Some discussion took place about site supervision being provided by the general contractor or Kitchell.  It was noted that the bid specifications included the requirement that site supervision be included in the bid and that future bid specifications need to reflect the same requirement.  

After the discussion, Board President Wilkerson concluded by indicating that he thought that the way we are doing it is appropriate.  

7. 
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of April 5, 2006
(b)
Student Trustee Privileges and Regulations
Human Resources

(c)
Employment 2005-06; Request for Unpaid Family Leave; Gratuitous Service; Approval of Class Specifications; Employment 2006-07 

Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Warrant Listings

(e)
Resolution to Authorize Signatures on Official Financial Documents, Resolution 05/06-36

(f)
Resolution Authorizing the Issuance of a 2006 Tax and Revenue Anticipation Note and Participation in the Community College League of California Cash Flow Financing Program, Resolution No. 05/06-37

Academic Affairs
(g)
2005-06 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CCAP-4374
(h)
2005-2006 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CPKR-5733, Resolution No. 05/06-38

(i)
2006-08 Local Agreement for Career Program with FCCC, Resolution No. 05/06-39

Trustee Claffey requested the removal of one item from the Consent Agenda:  Dean of Fine and Applied Arts.  
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Claffey for approval of the Consent Agenda with the removal of the item for the Dean of Fine and Applied Arts. The motion passed unanimously. 

8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

EMPLOYMENT 2006-07
Regular Assignment

Name


Assignment






Effective

Leslie Rota

Dean, Fine & Applied Arts/




7/1/06




Behavioral Sciences

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of item that was removed.  

Trustee McCaffrey asked why the item was removed to which Trustee Claffey stated that he was exercising his prerogative to have the item removed and stated that this is a position for the Management Team. 

Trustee Ubalde seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE:  Makenzie Spillner concurred
AYES—Trustee Honeychurch, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson

NOES—Trustee Claffey
ABSENT—Vice President Keith
9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire – Larry Yoder

Jim Ennis, Director of Technology Services & Support, spoke on behalf of Larry Yoder, Electronics Specialist, who has served the District for over 35 years.  Mr. Ennis gave background on Larry’s career prior to Solano and for the past 35 years at Solano.  Mr. Yoder was hired December 10, 1970 as an Electronics Technician under N. Dallas Evans, the College’s first Superintendent/President.  Mr. Yoder saw a tremendous amount of change in technology during his tenure at the College as computers did not exist and some buildings did not even exist yet when Larry began his career at Solano.  Mr. Yoder was promoted to Manager of Technology and Support Services when Learning Resources was merged with Computer Services then later returned to his job as Electronics Specialist when he found he truly missed the variety of work and hands-on equipment work his former job provided.  Mr. Yoder became the person responsible for the daily operation of the phone system and he also engineered the smart classroom model that is currently used across campus.  Mr. Ennis elaborated on Mr. Yoder’s prolific efforts in support of the P.E./Athletics Division with games, events, scoreboard, running
the shot clock and numerous campus events requiring media assistance.   Larry has been an active member of the Boosters Club and last year was inducted into the Hall of Fame.  Mr. Ennis expressed appreciation to Mr. Yoder for his troubleshooting skills, creativity, cooperation, expertise, insights, honesty and professionalism as well as extended best wishes to him in retirement.  

Mr. Yoder was lauded with a standing ovation.  Mr. Yoder expressed the hope that his  retirement is as enjoyable as working at Solano College.  
Moved the Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for acceptance of the resignation to retire for Larry Yoder effective June 5, 2006. The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Human Resources

(a)
Resolution Designating Classified School Employee Week at Solano Community College, Resolution No. 05/06-40

Carol A. Green, Interim Director of Human Resources, read Resolution No. 05/06-40 which was presented for the Board’s approval to recognize the valuable contributions made by members of the classified service to the educational achievements of Solano Community College District by designating May 15-29, 2006 as Classified Employee Week. 
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval to designate May 15-29, 2006 as Classified Employee Week. The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE:  Makenzie Spillner concurred
AYES—Trustee Claffey,  Trustee Honeychurch, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson
NOES—None

ABSENT—Vice President Keith

Administrative and Business Services

(b)
Maximus Contract for State-Mandated Cost Claiming Services

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item to the Board requesting approval to renew an agreement with Maximus to provide state-mandated cost claiming services for the 2006-07 fiscal year. The term is from July 1, 2006 to September 30, 2007 at a fee of $8,500.00 for preparing and filing all annual and new or first-time eligible state-mandated cost reimbursement claims. 

Moved by Trustee Claffey and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval to renew the current agreement with Maximus. The motion passed unanimously. 

(c)
Bid #06-005, Building 400, Student Services Center

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, presented this item to the Board recommending that the District award the Building 400 Student Services Center project to W.A. Thomas, the lowest responsive bidder for the project, in the amount of $10,387,480 for base bid, bid alternates 1 (Kiosk) and 2 (ADA Accessibility) and bid allowance. 
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Claffey for acceptance of Bid #06-005 and to award the Building 400 Student Services Center project to W.A. Thomas as recommended. 
Trustee Honeychurch commented that the bids were all very close and asked if Kitchell examines the bidders to ensure that the low bidder is prepared to carry out the contract versus the bidder who submits a higher bid, i.e., $100,000 or 1% or less.  Scott stated that there is a limit to what Kitchell can examine; however, their licenses are examined and references are checked.   He stated that they heard from two of the general contractors that there is excellent sub-contractor coverage.  

The motion passed with the majority vote.  Trustee Ubalde was opposed because of the three particular positions, not because of the construction company.  

(d)
Design Services for ADA/Title 24 Accessibility Upgrades – Parking Lot #4
Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, requested the Board’s approval for George Dedekian to provide design services for an ADA/Title 24-compliant accessibility upgrade for Parking Lot #4 at a fee of $7,601.00.  Mr. Colt informed the Board that this small service contract is the consequence of locating the swing space in 1800B, which never really had the concentration of classrooms that it now has for swing space.  This would allow for an ADA code compliant path. Currently, signage in this area indicates for Maintenance use only.
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of an architectural agreement for George Dedekian to provide design services for parking lot #4. The motion passed unanimously. 

(e)
Requests for Additional Services for Various Projects from Dreyfuss & Blackford Architects

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, requested the Board’s approval of additional services from Dreyfuss & Blackford Architects for architectural consulting services for the Nut Tree Aeronautics Building Renovation; Building 1800B – Swing Space Remodel; Building 2600 – New Restrooms, and the combined Buildings 300/500/1500 Renovation at a total of $81,550.50 for the added services. 

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey  for approval of additional services from Dreyfuss & Blackford Architects. The motion passed unanimously. 

Trustee Honeychurch suggested that in the future, when requests for additional services are made, that they be brought to the Board sooner rather than later.   He commented that items older that 30-90 days would be disallowed in the county.  

11. 
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Discussion on Proposed 2006-07 Goals for Solano Community College District Governing Board
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Superintendent/President led a discussion on the proposed 2006-07 goals for the Solano Community College District Governing Board, complete with metrics and timelines. This item will return to the Board for approval at the meeting on May 17. 

Dr. Perfumo thanked Executive Council members for their hard work on developing the metrics and timelines for the Board goals.  Trustee Honeychurch and Board President Wilkerson indicated that the document flushes out the goals identified at the Board’s retreat on March 4.  Trustee Ubalde also commented that the report is very thorough and thanked the Superintendent/President and staff for doing an outstanding job on this item.  
(b)
eCollege Contract

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, explained that this is a continuation of an existing service.  The College contracts with eCollege to provide the platform and support for online instructional programs.  The renewal of the contract was negotiated to eliminate risk with any uncertainties that may occur in the future so that the District knows the contract it will be dealing with for the next few years and that enrollment and cost amounts match what we are already doing.  From this we can “grow” the program.  District staff requested renewal of the eCollege contract for a two-year term ending on June 30, 2008 with a renewal option. 

Trustee Ubalde asked when the program could be done inhouse and whether it was more economical to be done inhouse or contracted out. This analysis was done several months ago by Sarah Nordin and the matter was also discussed in Executive Council. Dr. Perfumo stated that with the implementation of the ERP, staff will be spread very thin.  During that two-year window, other options would be considered such as putting it out to bid, but not until the ERP transition is complete.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the recommendation would be not to change this at a time when we are changing our other four systems to one integrated system.  There are  7,800 students enrolled online this year. Board President Wilkerson requested some type of capsulation as to the net number that the College makes with the online program.   

This item will return to the Board for approval under the Consent Agenda for the May 17 meeting.

(c)
Administrative and Human Resources Governing Board Policies Revision

Carol A. Green, Interim Director of Human Resources, went over the Administrative and Human Resources Governing Board policies that have been developed, with input and concurrence from the Shared Governance Council and the Executive Council, in order to meet the needs of the District. Administrative policies from Series 2000 dealing with Human Resources matters were included in this agenda  item.  Dr. Perfumo stated that each of the vice presidents and Carol Green have reviewed their respective policies in comparison to the Community College League Service to see where we are lacking policies that the League recommends we should have or where the Education Code or Government Code have changed or terminology has changed, i.e., moving from the term, “affirmative action” to “cultural diversity.”  Other changes include updating the title of the District and substantive changes recommended from the League Policy service.  This item constitutes the first reading of the Administrative and Human Resources policies.
In accordance with Governing Board procedure, the revised Policies will be presented for a second reading and Board action at the May 17, 2006 meeting. 

(d)
Right of Entry Agreement with the City of Vallejo for Construction of Columbus Parkway Phase II Project
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, discussed the City of Vallejo Public Works Department’s request for Right of Entry to District property in Vallejo in order to make street and other related public improvements of Admiral Callaghan Lane and Columbus Parkway. 
This item will return for action at the May 17 Board meeting.

(e)
District Flood Plain Data 
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented a county flood plain map showing the area for the Solano College Fairfield campus. Board members were provided with copies of an area photograph on which the approximate boundaries of the 40 acres were drawn that could possibly be used for potential development of surplus property.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that the College property is generally in Flood Plain Zone C.  He stated that only if property is in Flood Plain Zone A is there an expectation that there could be some special building considerations in the event of a 100-year flood. In summary, Vice President Hendrickson stated that the flood plain data basically indicates that the surplus property being considered for future development will not be subject to unusual flood plain restrictions.  

At an upcoming Board meeting, there will be a follow-up item for the Board to consider a contract, as explained by Public Private Ventures at an earlier Board meeting, for the first phase for development of the surplus property.  
(f)
Strategic Educational and Facilities Master Plan

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented information to the Board on the process for preparing a strategic, educational, and facilities master plan to meet accreditation standards and community expectations. 
Vice President Hendrickson stated that responses were received and a special Executive Council meeting was held to hear presentations from firms who had submitted proposals.  As a follow-up to the presentations, more specificity on expected outcomes was requested.  More recently, a follow-up meeting was held with Dr. Perfumo and Vice Presidents Jones and Hendrickson with the firm that met our expectations as to their capability to provide such services.  At the Board retreat, the Board recognized the importance of a Strategic Educational and Facilities Master Plan and gave staff approval to proceed with a bid award.   Vice President Hendrickson has asked the firm of MIG to prepare a specific contract proposal for the May 17 Board agenda.  
12. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Trustee McCaffrey announced that he would not be able to attend graduation as his son will be receiving two scholarships the same night.  Trustee McCaffrey asked that Frances Mason in the Bookstore be notified not to order his cap and gown.
13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Claffey expressed concern about our students’ inability to cash their financial aid checks recently which was attributed to a computer glitch in the newspaper.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that twice a year, large financial aid check runs are made in excess of $800,000.  He explained how the fail-safe system unfortunately failed because of software designed to assure that no fraud can occur.  The bank assures that the person attempting to cash the check is present.  After this, the money is transferred to the bank and an electronic transfer of the file to assure that no fraud has occurred is sent.  The system provides two assurance messages.  In addition, a Fiscal Services employee telephones the bank and oral confirmation is also made.  After this, the financial aid checks are mailed.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that the checks were mailed on Friday and for students who received their check on Saturday and attempted to cash the check, the bank had not yet received the clear transmission of data.  The problem was discovered on Monday morning.  Fiscal Services staff re-ran the checks and by 11:30 a.m., everything was corrected and students were notified to return to the Financial Aid Office.  This did not affect students who deposited their check into an account.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that SCC representatives will meet with bank representatives again to be sure that there are instructions at the bank that they look at the file rather than the words, “Received complete.”

Trustee Honeychurch referred to the recent League in Action newsletter regarding the 19-district Joint Powers Agreement (JPA) dealing with the funding issue for retiree health benefits to which       Dr. Perfumo assured Trustee Honeychurch that Solano Community College is part of this JPA.

Student Trustee Makenzie Spillner stated that she immensely enjoyed the great opportunity to serve on the Board, thanked Board members and extended her best wishes to them.

Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 9:12 p.m.

14. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Carol Green


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 9:27 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 10:17 p.m.
15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 10:18  p.m.

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session. 

17. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20  p.m. 
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